Current Status of Platinum-Based Antitumor Drugs

Ernest Wong* and Christen M. Giandomenico

AnorMed Incorporated, 200-20353 64th Avenue, Langley, British Columbia, Canada V2Y 1N5

Received February 22, 1999 (Revised Manuscript Received June 14, 1999)

Contents

1. Introduction			
2. Design of New Pt Antitumor Drugs	2452		
2.1. Sterically Hindered Pt Complexes	2453		
2.2. Platinum(IV) Complexes	2454		
2.3. Trans Platinum Complexes	2456		
2.4. Multinuclear Platinum Complexes	2457		
2.5. Diaminocyclohexane (DACH) Platinum Complexes	2458		
2.6. Complexes with Biologically Active Carrier Ligands	2458		
2.7. Water-Soluble Complexes	2459		
3. Clinical Update	2459		
4. Conclusion			
5. References			

1. Introduction

The interest in platinum-based antitumor drugs has its origin in the 1960s, with the serendipitous discovery by Rosenberg of the inhibition of cell division by Pt complexes.¹ *cis*-Diamminedichloroplatinum(II) (*cis*-[PtCl₂(NH₃)₂] (1)) and *cis*-diamminetetrachloroplatinum(IV) (*cis*-[PtCl₄(NH₃)₂] (2)) were identified as the Pt compounds responsible for the phenomenon.^{2–3} Deducing that Pt compounds would

have uses in cancer treatment, Rosenberg and coworkers performed experiments with Sarcoma 180 and Leukemia L1210 bearing mice.^{2,4–7} This eventually led to *cis*-diamminedichloroplatinum(II) (cisplatin (1)) entering phase I clinical trials in 1971.⁸ Approval of cisplatin for the treatment of testicular and ovarian cancer was given in 1978. Today, cisplatin is one of the three most widely utilized antitumor drugs in the world and has annual sales of approximately \$500 million (U.S.).^{9–10} It is highly effective in treating testicular and ovarian cancers, and it contributes to the treatment of oropharyngeal



Ernest Wong was born in Hong Kong in 1967. He received his B.Sc. in Chemistry and Nuclear Science from Simon Fraser University in 1991. He received his Ph.D. degree from the University of British Columbia in 1996. He then joined Resolution Pharmaceuticals, Inc., as a NSERC Industrial Research Fellow, investigating the coordination of technetium and rhenium to peptides and the synthesis of low molecular weight radiopharmaceuticals. His research interests centered on the applications of technetium and rhenium radiopharmaceuticals to oncology and neurology. In 1998, he joined the platinum development team at AnorMed, Inc., as a Senior Developmental Scientist. His current research interests include the design and synthesis of new Pt antitumor agents and the design of efficient processes for large-scale manufacture of Pt compounds.



Christen Giandomenico received his Ph.D. degree in Chemistry from Columbia University and has held Post-doctoral positions at the University of Chicago and the Stanford Research Institute. In 1985 he joined Johnson-Matthey where he was a co-inventor of JM216, the first orally active platinum anticancer drug. He is a named inventor on six patents and is the author of 19 scientific articles. In 1996 he helped found AnorMED, a company dedicated to the discovery and development of metal-based therapeutics. He is currently Director of Chemical Development at AnorMED.

carcinoma, bronchogenic carcinoma, cervical carcinoma, lymphoma, osteosarcoma, melanoma, bladder carcinoma, and neuroblastoma.

^{*} To whom correspondence should be addressed. Phone: 604-530-1057. Fax: 604-530-0976. E-mail: ewong@anormed.com.

Despite its success, cisplatin has several disadvantages that include severe toxicity such as nephrotoxicity, neurotoxicity, and emetogensis. The toxic side effects of cisplatin limit the dose that can be given to patients; typical doses are 100 mg/day for up to five consecutive days. 11 To help alleviate nephrotoxicity, intravenous hydration and diuresis have been employed, though they pose an inconvenience to treatment on an outpatient basis. The use of serotonin receptor antagonists have helped reduce nausea and vomiting in some patients. 12-15 A number of protecting or rescue agents such as mesna, WR-2721, diethyldithiocarbamate, and thiosulfate have also been used to control cisplatin toxicity; however, the exact role of these agents is not well understood, and they are as of yet not routinely used in Pt chemotherapy. $^{16-18}$

Cisplatin is used in the treatment of a number of cancers, but its applicability is still limited to a relatively narrow range of tumors. Some tumors have natural resistance to cisplatin, while others develop resistance after the initial treatment. Cisplatin also has limited solubility in aqueous solution and is administered intravenously, another inconvenience to outpatient treatment. These drawbacks coupled with cisplatin toxicity have been the impetus for the development of an improved Pt antitumor drug.

Since the introduction of cisplatin, thousands of Pt compounds have been synthesized and evaluated as potential antitumor agents. Over 28 have entered human clinical trials, 9,19 but only diammine[1,1-cyclobutanedicarboxylato(2-)]-*O*,*O*-platinum(II) (carboplatin (3)) received worldwide approval and achieved routine clinical use. Carboplatin is less toxic than

cisplatin and can be given at a much higher dose than cisplatin (up to 2000 mg/dose).

The lower toxicity of carboplatin in comparison to cisplatin has been the advantage that enabled it to achieve worldwide approval and use. Unfortunately, carboplatin is still only active in the same range of tumors as cisplatin and is still administered intravenously. In recent years, two other Pt compounds have received limited approval for use in some countries. (*trans*-L-Diaminocyclohexane) oxalatoplatinum(II) (oxaliplatin or L-OHP (4)) has been approved for the secondary treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer in France and other European countries.

19 cis-Diammine—glycoloato-O, O-platinum(II) (nedaplatin or 254-S (5)) has received approval for use in Japan.

oxaliplatin and nedaplatin have not demonstrated any clear advantages over cisplatin or carboplatin, though oxaliplatin has shown potential for use in cisplatin-resistant tumors during preclinical evaluations. Therefore, the search continues for an improved Pt antitumor agent, motivated by the desire to design a less toxic, orally active compound that is non-cross-resistant with cisplatin and carboplatin.

In the years following the introduction of cisplatin, the design of new Pt antitumor drugs concentrated mainly on direct cisplatin analogues, which adhered to the set of structure-activity relationships summarized by Cleare and Hoeschele in 1973. 20,21 More recently, there have been efforts to rationally design new Pt complexes based on an improved understanding of the mechanisms of Pt drug resistance. Specific chemical and structural features can be incorporated into new Pt compounds such that they are able to circumvent a specific drug resistance mechanism. There have also been efforts directed at the design of unconventional complexes that violate the original structure-activity relationships, such as trans Pt compounds and binuclear Pt complexes. As the in vivo behavior and mechanism of actions for these complexes are expected to be different from those of cisplatin or carboplatin, it is hoped that they will overcome Pt drug resistance in tumors and be applicable to a broader range of cancers. There has also been interest in Pt(IV) complexes for their potential as orally active agents.

Since the original discovery by Rosenberg, the volume of research into Pt antitumor drugs has been staggering. Thousands of Pt compounds have been synthesized and evaluated. Review articles have appeared regularly over the years dealing with the synthesis, preclinical screening, mechanism of actions, 11,18,22-32 and clinical trials of Pt drugs. 9,19,25,29,33 The primary purpose of this review is to give an update of the Pt drugs currently in human clinical trials and to give an overview of the design of new compounds within the last 10 years.

2. Design of New Pt Antitumor Drugs

Of the thousands of Pt compounds evaluated for antitumor activity, the majority of them adhered to the set of structure—activity relationships summarized by Cleare and Hoeschele. Pt complex to show antitumor activity, the Pt(II) or Pt(IV) complex should have a cis geometry with the general formulas of *cis*-[PtX₂-(Am)₂] or *cis*-[PtX₂Y₂(Am)₂], where X is the leaving group and Am is an inert amine with at least one N—H moiety. The leaving group, X, should be an anion with intermediate binding strength to platinum and have a weak trans effect to avoid labilizing the amine. Complexes with labile leaving groups such as ClO_4 or NO_3 are highly toxic, while complexes with inert leaving groups are generally inactive.

The structure—activity relationships dominated Pt drug design for over 20 years and remained valid until relatively recently. This is reflected in the fact that all Pt compounds that have entered clinical trials so far adhere to this set of guidelines. However, it has become quite evident that mere analogues of

cisplatin or carboplatin will probably not offer any substantial clinical advantages over the existing drugs. A number of researchers have taken a completely different approach to Pt drug design and have prepared compounds that violate the structure—activity relationships but yet show antitumor activities. Efforts have also been directed toward the rational design of compounds with specific characteristics that could allow them to be administered orally or to circumvent known mechanisms of Pt drug resistance. The following sections present some complexes that illustrate the recent strategy used in the development of new Pt antitumor agents.

2.1. Sterically Hindered Pt Complexes

To date, there has been little success in developing a Pt drug capable of overcoming either innate or acquired Pt drug resistance and expanding Pt-based chemotherapy to a broader range of cancer. A few compounds currently in clinical trials show promise but are still several years away from approval. In recent years, much has been elucidated concerning the mechanisms underlying tumor resistance to cisplatin.^{34–40} Studies have revealed that a combination of reduced platinum transport, increased cytoplasmic detoxification via elevated glutathione and/ or metallothionein levels, enhanced DNA repair, and increased cellular tolerance to Pt-DNA adducts are the major mechanisms underlying resistance. A number of cisplatin resistance cell lines with known resistance mechanisms have been used for the evaluation of new complexes. Examples include 41McisR,41 HX/155cisR⁴² (resistance due to reduced platinum accumulation), GCT27cisR43 and CH1cisR44 (resistance due to enhanced removal of and/or increased tolerance to Pt-DNA adducts), and A2780cisR⁴⁵ and SKOV-346 (resistance due to detoxification via elevated glutathione levels, decreased uptake, and increased DNA repair).

Glutathione has been implicated in resistance by reducing drug accumulation via the multidrug resistance associated protein (MRP),⁴⁷ by reacting with drugs to form inactive species,^{48,49} and by enchancing DNA repair.⁵⁰ Clinical studies have shown an inverse correlation between immunohistochemical staining for glutathione S-transferase in head and neck cancer and failure to respond to Pt-based chemotherapy.⁵¹ A correlation was also reported between glutathione levels and resistance to cisplatin and carboplatin in eight human ovarian carcinoma cell lines.⁴⁶ An inactive platinum thiol complex was detected as a metabolite in the urine of patients undergoing cisplatin treatment.^{52,53}

cis-Amminedichloro(2-methylpyridine)platinum-(II), ZD0473 (6), was rationally designed to circumvent resistance by sterically hindering cellular detoxification by glutathione and other cellular thiols while

still retaining the ability to form cytotoxic lesions with DNA. The crystal structure of ZD0473 and its analogue, *cis*-amminedichloro(3-methylpyridine)platinum (II) (7) were reported. 54 In ZD0473, the pyridine ring is tilted by 102.7° with respect to the PtN_2Cl_2 square plane. In contrast, the pyridine ring was tilted

by only 48.9° in the 3-methylpyridine complex (7). The 102.7° tilt of the 2-methylpyridine ring placed the 2-methyl group directly over the Pt square plane and introduced steric hindrance to an axial approach of the Pt metal from above. It is well-known that axial steric hindrance decreases the rate of substitution reactions in square planar complexes.⁵⁵⁻⁵⁶ Indeed, slower rates of hydrolysis for ZD0473 (6) compared to cisplatin and the 3-methylpyridine analogue (7) were reported.⁵⁴ The reactivity of ZD0473 toward thiourea, pyridine, methionine, and GMP were also less than that of cisplatin and cis-amminedichloro(pyridine)platinum(II) (8).57 In reaction with naked DNA, ZD0473 also had a slower rate of reaction than cisplatin, though it did eventually platinate DNA to the same level as cisplatin.⁵⁸ The time course for the formation of DNA cross-links in SKOV-3 cells was also slower for ZD0473 compared to cisplatin.⁵⁷ The slower rate of cross-link formation may have implications in terms of DNA repair.

Preclinical evaluation of ZD0473 was performed in a variety of murine and human ovarian carcinoma cell lines, including several possessing acquired resistance to cisplatin and carboplatin. 57-59 ZD0473 produced marked in vitro activity against both murine and human ovarian carcinoma cell lines. Of particular interest was the lower resistance to ZD0473 compared to cisplatin observed in A2780cisR resistant cell lines, where detoxification by elevated glutathione levels was known to be one of the resistance mechanisms.⁵⁹ Across a panel of cisplatinsensitive and resistant human ovarian carcinoma xenografts, ZD0473 exhibited improved or comparable activity to that observed for an equitoxic dose and schedule of cisplatin. In a direct comparative study using CH1cisR xenografts and equitoxic doses, ZD0473 demonstrated significantly greater growth delays compared to cisplatin, carboplatin, JM216 (orally active Pt(IV) complex), and JM335 (trans mixed-amine Pt(IV) complex).58 The compound was also found to be orally active. It is interesting to note that ZD0473 was also able to circumvent acquired cisplatin resistance in cell lines (41McisR and CH1cisR) where detoxification due to elevated glutathione levels was not known to be involved in Pt drug resistance.59

The antitumor activity of *cis*-[PtCl₂(NH₃)(quinoline)] and *cis*-[PtCl₂(R'R"SO)(quinoline)] was reported by Farrell and co-workers.^{60,61} These complexes showed moderate activity in a L1210/L1210cisR pair of cell

lines. It is uncertain whether steric effects have any role in the activities of these complexes or what activities they may show in other resistant cell lines. However, a steric effect was suggested to have played a role in the activity of the trans isomers of these complexes, which were more cytotoxic than their cis isomers.⁶¹

Another example of a cytotoxic Pt complex with a sterically crowded Pt center was reported by Reedijk and Krebs. 62 *cis*-[Pt(bmic)Cl₂] (9) was reported to have significant cytotoxicity in L1210 leukemia bearing mice, while *cis*-[Pt(bmi)Cl₂] (10), which has less steric bulk around the metal, was found to be inactive. The X-ray crystal structure of *cis*-[Pt(bmic)-

 Cl_2] showed the dihedral angle between the two best least-squares planes through the two imidazole rings to be 30.6°. In contrast, the dihedral angles between the planes in cis-[Pt(bmi)Cl $_2$] and the related structure cis-[Pt(mimim)Cl $_2$] (11) were 3.1° and 2.6°, respectively.⁶³ A difference in the reactivity to 5-GMP

(10)

$$H_3C-N$$
 N
 Pt
 Cl
 Cl
 (11)

was observed between cis-[Pt(bmic)Cl₂] and cis-[Pt(bmi)Cl₂]. The greater steric hindrance around the Pt metal in cis-[Pt(bmic)Cl₂] caused it to be less reactive than cis-[Pt(bmi)Cl₂] and rendered it less susceptible to deactivation by cellular thiols. cis-[Pt(bmic)Cl₂] may have interesting activity in cisplatinresistant tumors, but as of yet, no extensive evaluation of cis-[Pt(bmic)Cl₂] cytotoxicity in various cisplatin-resistant cell lines has been reported.

The antitumor activities of *cis*-bis(pyridine)platinum(II) complexes with organoamide ligands (**12**, **13**) were reported by Deacon and co-workers.^{64,65} The activities of these complexes were attributed to the large steric effect of the organoamide ligand. The

$$\begin{array}{c|c}
R & R & R \\
N & L & N \\
N & R & R
\end{array}$$
(12)
$$\begin{array}{c}
R & N \\
N & R \\
\end{array}$$
(13)

R= p-HC₆F₄, C₆F₅, p-ClC₆F₄, p-BrC₆F₄, p-IC₆F₄, 2,3,5-F₃C₆H₂, p-MeC₆F₄, p-C₆F₅C₆F₄

L= pyridine, 4-methylpyridine, 2-methylpyridine, 2,4-dimethylpyridine, 2,5-dimethylpyridine

replacement of the bulky organoamide ligand by chloride as in *cis*-[Pt(pyridine)₂Cl₂] reduced the cytotoxicity of the compound. In a L1210/L1210cisR pair of cell lines, cis-[Pt(pyridine)₂Cl₂]⁶¹ was less cytotoxic than cis-bis(pyridine) organoamide platinum(II) complexes, 64 which had comparable activity to cisplatin. A number of the complexes with different organoamide ligands, unsubstituted and methyl-substituted pyridine, were evaluated in both cisplatinsensitive and -resistant cell lines. 64,65 There was no significant difference in activity with variation of the organoamide ligands. However, complexes with pyridine ligands having 2-methyl substitution were less active than similar complexes with pyridine or 4-methylpyridine ligands.⁶⁵ This is possibly due to the steric hindrance effect of the 2-methyl group during the formation of the Pt-DNA adduct. It is interesting to note that both the *cis*-bis(pyridine) organoamide platinum (II) complexes and *cis*-[Pt(bmic)Cl₂] violate the original structure—activity relationships as they lack a NH moiety yet exhibit cytotoxic activity.

2.2. Platinum(IV) Complexes

Since the early studies by Rosenberg and colleagues, it has been known that Pt(IV) complexes also have antitumor properties.^{2,3} However, the development of Pt-based drugs in the ~ 20 years following the introduction of cisplatin was dominated by Pt-(II) complexes. Within the last 10 years, the desires to develop an orally active Pt drug, to improve patients' quality of life, and to expand Pt chemotherapy to outpatient treatment have reinitiated the interest in Pt(IV) compounds. The lack of crossresistance with cisplatin reported for some Pt(IV) compounds and the excitement surrounding the clinical development of JM216 (14) (a Pt(IV) orally active compound) have also helped to fuel interest. Two other Pt(IV) compounds, iproplatin (15) and

ormaplatin (also known as tetraplatin (**16**)), have undergone clinical trials. ¹⁹ However, these compounds were abandoned due to severe neurotoxicity in the case of ormaplatin and the lack of superior performance in the case of iproplatin.

Pt(IV) complexes are much more inert to ligand substitution reactions than their Pt(II) counterparts. ⁶⁶⁻⁶⁹ It is generally believed that Pt(IV) complexes are reduced to Pt(II) by extracellular and intracellular agents prior to reaction with DNA. Numerous studies have provided evidence in support of this hypothesis. ⁷⁰⁻⁸⁰ Iproplatin⁸¹ and ormaplatin^{82,83} were shown to be reduced intra- and extracellularly to their reactive Pt(II) counterparts. However, the mechanism for this redox process and the effects of the coordinated ligands on the reduction are poorly understood.

The kinetic stability of the axial ligand bonds in octahedral Pt(IV) complexes is known to strongly influence the reactions and reduction of the complexes. The important influence of the axial and carrier ligand on the in vivo redox process and on the overall biological activity of the complex has been recognized.84-92 Hambley and co-workers reported on the electrochemical reduction and DNA binding for a series of Pt(IV) ethylenediamine complexes ([Pt-(en)Cl₂Y₂]) with chloro, hydroxo, and carboxylato axial ligands. 89 The tetrachloro complex was reduced more readily than those complexes with carboxylato and hydroxo axial ligands. The binding of the complexes correlated with the reduction potentials; the more readily reduced complexes bound more readily to DNA. The reduction of several Pt(IV) complexes such as $[Pt(en)(Cl)_4]$, cis, trans, cis- $[Pt(en)(OH)_2(Cl)_2]$, cis, trans, cis-[Pt(en)(OCOCH₃)₂(Cl)₂], cis, trans, cis-[Pt- $(en)(OCOCF_3)_2(Cl)_2$, ormaplatin (16), iproplatin (15), amminediacetatodichloro(cyclohexylamine)platinium-(IV) (JM216, (14)), and amminedibutyratodichloro-(cyclohexylamine)platinium(IV) (JM221 (17)) by ascorbate and cathodic reduction were reported.⁹¹ The

reduction rates depended on the electron-withdrawing power and steric hindrance of the axial and carrier ligands. Comparing reduction rate with cytotoxicity in cisplatin-sensitive L1210 cell lines revealed a correlation between activity and reduction rates for the four Pt(IV) complexes with ethylenediamine ligands. A comparison between the complexes with different carrier ligands but the same axial ligands revealed that a faster reduction rate coincided with a higher cytotoxic activity. These results illustrate the importance of axial and carrier ligands to the reduction and cytotoxicity of Pt(IV) complexes.

The clinical trial of the first orally active platinum drug, JM216 (14), has revitalized the interest in Pt-

(IV) complexes, which had been diminished somewhat by the disappointing results with iproplatin (15) and ormaplatin (16). JM216 belongs to a class of ammine/amine dichloro dicarboxylate platinum(IV) complexes that were designed for oral activity. Synthetic routes for the preparation of these complexes 69.93 and the X-ray structures of JM216 (14)94 and JM221 (17)95 were reported. Within this series of Pt(IV) complexes, JM216 and JM221 were studied extensively.

The synthesis of JM216 is notable by its unusual length compared to that other potential platinum antitumor agents. It is manufactured in four steps from potassium amminetrichloroplatinate, ⁶⁹ which is itself prepared from cisplatin. Such long synthesis is practical on large scale in facilities equipped to recover waste Pt from the manufacturing process. Limited availability of the potassium trichloroplatinate has restricted the investigation of platinum compounds containing mixed-ammine ligands such as JM216 and the previously mentioned ZD0473. However, a convenient laboratory-scale synthesis with a modest yield (55%) has been reported.⁶⁹

An advantageous feature of the ammine/amine dichloro dicarboxylate Pt(IV) complexes is that they can be chemically modified at three locations, the two axial carboxylate ligands and the equatorial amine ligand. These complexes with aliphatic or alicyclic amine ligand and aliphatic or aromatic carboxylate ligands were evaluated in L1210 leukemia cell line with and without acquired resistance to cisplatin, ormaplatin, and carboplatin. 96 All complexes overcame cisplatin, carboplatin, and ormaplatin resistance. Cytotoxicity in cisplatin-sensitive L1210 cell line increased with increasing number of carbons in the axial aliphatic carboxylate ligands. Regardless of the equatorial amine ligand, the most cytotoxic compounds had aromatic axial carboxylate ligands. For Pt complexes with axial butyrato ligands and varying alicyclic amines, cytotoxicity was maximized at cyclohexylamine (JM221) (17). The complexes were also evaluated in a panel of six human ovarian carcinoma cell lines with varying Pt drug sensitivity from cisplatin-sensitive 41M and CH1 cell lines to intrinsically resistant HX/62 and SKOV-3 cell lines. 44,97-98 The pattern of activity observed in the L1210 cell lines was also observed in the human ovarian carcinoma cell lines. Interestingly, the complexes not only showed substantially greater cytotoxicity than cisplatin and carboplatin but also greater activity than ammine(cyclohexylamine)dichloroplatinum(II) (JM118 (18)) and *cis, trans, cis*-amine(cyclohexylamine)dihydroxodichloroplatinum(IV) (JM149 (19)).97 This could

be due to the Pt(IV) complexes having less vulnerability to deactivation in the case of JM118. In the case of JM149, the differences in activity could be due

to differences in the reduction of complexes with carboxylate and hydroxo axial ligands. JM216 and JM221 were evaluated in a number of intrinsic and acquired cisplatin-resistant cell lines. 44,97–98 The two complexes showed a lack of cross resistance with cisplatin in some cell lines, particularly in those where reduced platinum accumulation played a dominant role in resistance. The results suggested that the greater lipophilic nature of the complexes enable them to circumvent resistance due to decreased Pt accumulation.

JM216 is currently evaluated clinically as an orally active Pt drug. High uptake of dose is desirable for an orally administered cytoxic agent because this increases the clinician's ability to predict platinum blood levels based on a prescribed dosage. Studies of JM221 and JM216 showed that 76% and 71%, respectively, of the administered dose were absorbed by mice when orally administered in arachis oil.⁹⁹ This compared favorably with carboplatin and cisplatin where only 22% and 37% of the administered dose was absorbed. 99 Clinical study showed that carboplatin administered orally caused severe gastrointestinal side effects and poor absorption. 100 Several papers discussing the biotransformation of JM216 following oral administration were published. 101-103 No JM216 was observed in patient's plasma ultrafiltrate samples. 103 JM118 (18), amminediacetatochloro(cyclohexylamine)hydroxoplatinum(IV) (JM518 (20)), and amminediacetato(cyclohexylamine)dihydroxoplatinum(IV) (JM383 (21)) were observed in the plasma ultrafiltrate samples. 102,103 A Pt glutathione

complex was also present and it probably represents a major deactivation product for JM216. 101

2.3. Trans Platinum Complexes

The original empirical structure—activity relationships considered the trans Pt complexes to be in-

active. However, several groups have shown that some trans compounds are active in vitro and in vivo. $^{60,61,104-111}$ While isomerization of the trans compound to an active cis isomer could account for some activity of trans isomers, in several cases cited below, likely cis isomers are less active than the corresponding trans isomer. A distinct difference between cisplatin and its trans analogue, transplatin, is that transplatin is kinetically more reactive than cisplatin^{66,112} and more susceptible to deactivation. Careful design using a sterically hindered ligand may reduce the kinetic reactivity of trans Pt complexes. As the trans isomer forms different Pt-DNA adducts than cisplatin analogues, 109,112-122 it is hoped that trans Pt complexes could overcome cisplatin resistance in certain tumors. Several groups have pursued this concept of activating the trans geometry. The following section briefly summarizes their

Farrell and colleagues examined and compared the cytotoxicity of three series of trans complexes with the general formulas of $[PtCl_2(L)(L')]$: (i) L = L' where L and L' were pyridine (22), N-methylimidazole (23), and thiazole (24); (ii) L = quinoline and L' = RR'SO (25) where R = methyl and R' = methyl, phenyl benzyl; (iii) L = quinoline and $L' = NH_3$ (26). 60,61,104,105 In cisplatin-sensitive and -resistant cell

CI Pt CI
$$H_3$$
C N Pt CI $RR'(0)$ S CI $RR'(0$

lines, the trans Pt complexes in the three series showed comparable activity to cisplatin and greater activity than transplatin. In cisplatin-sensitive and -resistant L1210 cell lines, the trans isomers exhibited greater activities than their cis counterparts. ^{60,61} Of particular interest were the reported activities of the trans complexes in cisplatin resistant cell lines

where the mechanisms of resistance were known to be due to reduced Pt accumulation and enhanced removal of and/or increased tolerance to Pt-DNA adducts.⁶¹

A trans Pt(IV) complex *trans, trans, trans*-ammine-(cyclohexylamine)dichlorodihydroxoplatinium(IV) (JM-335 (27)) was reported to have greater activity than transplatin and its cis analogue, JM149 (19), in a panel of human ovarian carcinoma cell lines. ¹⁰⁶ It also

exhibited good in vivo activity in several ovarian xenograft models. 106 Lack of cross-resistance was observed in cell lines where resistance was mediated through reduced platinum accumulation. This was consistent with the results obtained with similar compounds such as JM216 (14) and JM221 (17). However, in contrast to the cis Pt(IV) ammine/amine complexes, lack of cross-resistance was also reported for JM335 in cell lines where resistance was attributed to enhanced repair and/or increased tolerance to Pt-DNA adducts. This supports the notion that the unconventional Pt-DNA adducts formed by trans complex may allow it to overcome cisplatin

resistance in tumors. In A2780cisR cell line, where elevated glutathione level is known to play a role in cisplatin resistance, JM149 was more effective than JM335. Differences in reduction potential between the cis and trans isomers may have played a role.

The antitumor activity of trans Pt complexes have also been demonstrated by Natile and co-workers with a series of Pt(II) complexes with iminoether ligands. ^{107,108} Both the cis and trans isomers reacted slower with DNA than cisplatin and transplatin. ¹⁰⁸ This was attributed to the greater steric hindrance introduced by the iminoether ligands. In P388 leukemia-bearing mice, the *trans*-EE isomer (28) showed greater antitumor activity than the *cis*-EE (29) compound. ¹⁰⁸ Against an acquired cisplatin-resistant P388 cell line, *trans*-EE exhibited in vivo activity whereas *cis*-EE was inactive. ¹⁰⁸

2.4. Multinuclear Platinum Complexes

An approach to the design of Pt drugs that can circumvent Pt resistance in tumor is to develop compounds that form radically different Pt-DNA adducts than the current Pt drugs. Activation of trans isomers with bulky ligands is an example of this approach. Another example of this strategy is multinuclear platinum complexes with bridging linkers. 123-146 Farrell and colleagues have been the most active in this area and have extensively investigated binuclear Pt complexes, particularly ones with the general $(NH_3)_{3-n}\}^{[(2-m)+(2-n)]+}$ (m or n = 0-3 and R is a linear or substituted aliphatic linkers). 123-129 A host of complexes have been generated, and some have shown activity in both cisplatin-sensitive and -resistant cell lines. In complexes with two [PtCl₂(NH₃)-(NH₂R-)] centers, a relationship between chain length and activity was observed. For dicationic complexes with two [PtCl(NH₃)₂(NH₂R-)] centers, the cis or trans position of the leaving Cl group had an effect on activity. The binding of the binuclear Pt complexes to DNA were reported to be faster than for cisplatin, and a completely different array of Pt-DNA adducts that were totally inaccessible to mononuclear platinum complexes were observed. 126-132 More recently, other binuclear Pt complexes with bifunctional thiourea, 136,137 spermine, 134,145 spermidine, 134,145 and modified tetraamine 134 linkers have been reported. Trinuclear^{138-141,144} and tetranuclear^{142,146} complexes have also appeared. The most important of these complexes is the trinuclear Pt compound BBR 3464 (30). In preclinical evaluation, this compound has exhibited a complete lack of crossresistance to cisplatin-resistant cell lines. 139,141,237,238 It is also significantly more potent than cisplatin in vitro in an osteosarcoma cell line.²³⁸ The increased potency was attributed to increased cellular Pt uptake of BBR 3464 relative to cisplatin and the extent of DNA binding. There is good hope that these multinuclear Pt complexes may represent a new class of Pt antitumor drugs and help to expand the realm of Pt chemotherapy treatment.

2.5. Diaminocyclohexane (DACH) Platinum Complexes

One of the earliest leads in the development of Pt complexes with activity in resistant tumor cells was a series of complexes with 1,2-diaminocyclohexane (DACH) carrier ligand. 147,148 Many DACH complexes were evaluated, 28,149,150 and a total of 12 compounds have entered human trials. Three compounds are still currently in human trials (oxaliplatin, L-NDDP, and TRK-710). 9,19,151 More recently, Pt compounds prepared from another isomer of DACH, *cis*-1,4-diaminocyclohexane, have also been reported. 211–212

Following the initial report by Burchenal et al. on the activity of Pt-DACH complexes in cisplatinresistant L1210 cell line,147 other groups have demonstrated the cytotoxic activity of DACH complexes in other cisplatin-resistant tumor cells. 152-163 However, it has become clear that Pt-DACH complexes are not effective in all cisplatin-resistant tumors. For example, Pt-DACH complexes were shown to be cross-resistant with cisplatin in small cell lung^{161,164} and cervical squamous cell lines.165 In a series of human ovarian carcinoma cell lines, Pt-DACH compounds were effective in only some of the cell lines. 157,159,162 A better understanding of the manner in which these complexes overcome cisplatin resistance is needed. In recent years, synthesis of new Pt-DACH complexes included the synthesis of Pt(IV) complexes with various axial and equatorial carboxvlate ligands. 84,85,166-169 There were also efforts directed at Pt(IV) analogues of oxaliplatin with axial carboxylato ligands.¹⁷⁰ Pt(II) DACH complexes with diphosphine ligand^{171–173} and thiourea ligand^{136,137} have also been reported.

A complex of the 1,4-isomer of DACH, $Pt(cis-1,4,-dach)Cl_2$ (31), exhibited significant in vitro activity in Pt (1,2-dach) resistant cell lines.²¹³ This may be

$$H_2N$$
 Pt Cl (31)

because the structure of the Pt complexes of *cis*-1,4-diaminocyclohexane are quite different from those of the 1,2-isomer. However, this compound exhibited only slightly better in vivo activity than cisplatin in Pt-resistant sublines of L1210 and P388.

2.6. Complexes with Biologically Active Carrier Ligands

Another approach to the design of novel Pt drugs is to target the Pt coordination moiety to DNA by attaching it to a suitable carrier ligand. Several groups have attempted to design new Pt compounds by attaching DNA intercalators to a Pt moiety with the expectation that the compounds would localize in the vicinity of the DNA. Denny and colleagues have prepared a series of complexes by attaching (1,2-diaminoethane)dichloroplatinum(II) and (1,3-diaminopropane)dichloroplatinum(II) to anilinoacridine (32, 33) and acridinecarboxamide (34, 35).^{214–219} These

$$(CH_{2})_{\overline{n}} \qquad NH_{2}$$

$$(CH_{2})_{\overline{n}} \qquad N$$

complexes exhibited improved activity in cisplatinresistant cell lines compared to the parent Pt compounds, but there was no improvement relative to the carrier ligands. An interesting structure—activity relationship, which arose from this work, was that higher activity was observed when the Pt moiety was attached at the 4-position (35) versus at the 2-position (34). This relationship was also observed by Gibson and colleagues in a series of complexes with anthraquinone, where the attachment of the Pt moiety at the 1-position (36) resulted in the complex having greater activity than the analogue where the attachment was at the 2-position (37).²²⁰

(35)

Other examples of Pt complexes with bioactive carrier groups include the attachment of a Pt moiety to doxorubicin^{221,222} and to oestrogen analogues that bind to oestrogen receptors.^{223–225} Lippard and colleagues reported Pt complexes with 9-aminoacridine and chloroquine,²²⁶ ethidium bromide,²²⁷ and acridine orange.²²⁸ The attachment of a Pt moiety to amino acids, sugars, and antitrypanosomatid drugs have also been reported.^{229–230} Overall, studies of Pt compounds with biologically active carrier groups have

$$O = \begin{pmatrix} H & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & &$$

yielded interesting results, and there is potential for varying the biological activity of these compounds by altering the structure of the carrier group. However, to date, there have been no clinically significant advances that have developed from this design approach.

2.7. Water-Soluble Complexes

Increasing the water solubility of platinum antitumor compounds has been an important practical objective of many analoguing programs. The solubility of cisplatin (~1 mg/mL) approaches the practical limit of solubility for a cytotoxic agent of its potency that is administered parenterally. Orally administered compounds can be less soluble, but they must be soluble enough to be absorbed. Unfortunately, most Pt(II) dichlorides are substantially less soluble than cisplatin. The most common method of increasing water solubility has been to replace the chloride ligands with chelating carboxylates (such as cyclobutane dicarboxylate), oxalate and glycolate. Oxidation of Pt(II) to its Pt(IV) dihydroxo complex often increases water solubility. These classes of compounds are discussed elsewhere in this review.

Several novel approaches have also been described. A series of anionic phosphono carboxylate complexes (38) with high solubility and stability have been reported.²³¹ These compounds exhibited pronounced

$$\begin{array}{c} O \\ O \\ Pt \\ O \\ O \end{array}$$

$$(38)$$

activity in S180a, L1210, and M5076 murine models. Another approach has been to prepare a stable colloidal solution (hydrosol) of an otherwise insoluble platinum compound. For example, the insoluble com-

plex [(+1)-1,2-bis(4-fluororphenyl)ethylenediamine]-dichloroplatinum was solubilized as a hydrosol and demonstrated to be active in a hormone-sensitive murine breast cancer.²³² An unusual water-soluble platinum compound can be prepared in a chelate-opened zwitterionic form under acidic conditions. At physiological pH, the diamine chelate closes, forming a conventional platinum compound that has in vivo activity.²³³

3. Clinical Update

Though 28+ platinum antitumor compounds have been clinically tested, only a subset continues to be investigated. Only a few of those compounds have ever achieved clinical acceptance. The most recent compounds tested, as well as the successful compounds with their typical or dose-limiting toxicity and current clinical status are listed in Table 1. New compounds continue to reach the clinic when preclinical evidence demonstrates a potentially significant mechanistic mode of action or an advantage over previously tested compounds. Recent examples of this are the development of JM216 (14), an orally active platinum agent under development by Bristol-Myers Squibb, and ZD0473 (6), an agent under development by AstraZeneca with the potential to circumvent thiol-mediated deactivation and preclinical data supporting circumvention of resistance in certain animal tumors. This continued development activity is further evidence that while nontoxic cytostatic agents that control cancer are desirable, effective well-tolerated cytotoxic agents that kill cancer continue to be extremely important in cancer chemotherapy.

The putative mechanism of in vitro cytotoxicity of the standard platinum antitumor compounds, which is also attributed to its antitumor activity, involves (i) intracellular loss of the labile ligands attached to platinum and (ii) the formation of an intrastrand DNA cross-link between adjacent guanines and the PtAA' core where A and A' are the nonlabile amine ligand(s). Platinum(IV) compounds require an additional in-vivo reduction to the more labile platinum-(II) for activity. Cisplatin is not only the first platinum compound discovered with demonstrable antitumor activity, but is also the simplest structure that can satisfy these criteria. To date, the only clinically successful strategy for identifying next-generation platinum antitumor compounds has been to retain the cis-PtAA'LL' core (where A and A' are amine carrier ligands which may be unidentate or linked to form a bidentate group and L and L' are leaving groups which may be unidentate or linked to form a bidentate group). On the basis of the accepted mechanism of antitumor activity, it is reasonable to predict that modification of the initial oxidation state and the labile ligands would primarily affect pharmacokinetics. This should modulate activity based on tissue distribution and those biological properties associated with chemical reactivity, such as catabolism and the tendency to react at irrelevant and toxic sites and resistance to cytoplasmic-based detoxification mechanisms. Modification of the nonlabile amine carrier ligands would affect all of these biological

Table 1. Clinical Status of Selected Platinum Antitumor Compounds^a

drug	structure	dose (mg/m²)	limiting toxicity	clinical status
uiug	Structure			
cisplatin	1	60 - 120	nephrotoxicity	approved worldwide
carboplatin	3	$^{\sim}900$ based on GFR[175 $-$ 176]	myelosuppression (thrombocytopenia)	approved worldwide
oxaliplatin	4 5	200	neuropathy	approved in France
nedaplatin	5	80	myelosuppresion	approved in Japan
lobaplatin	45	50 - 70	thrombocytopenia	approved in China phase II
JM-216	14	100-120 (dx5)	myelosuppression	phase II
L-NDDP	46	400	neutropenia, thrombocytopenia	phase II
cycloplatam	42	80-100	myelosuppresion	phase II
ŠKI 2053R	43	360	liver toxicity, myelosuppression, renal toxicity	phase II
ZD0473	6	TBA	TBD	phase I
BBR3464	30	>1.1	neutropenia and nausea and vomiting	phase I
SPI-77		320	TBD	phase I
TRK-710	47	TBA	TBD	phase I
ormaplatin	16	90	unpredictable peripheral neurotoxicity	abandoned
zeniplatin	39	120 - 145	myelosuppression, nephrotoxicity	abandoned
enloplatin	40	700	nephrotoxicity	abandoned
miboplatin	44	800-1000	myelosuppression	abandoned
CI-973	41	190-300	myelosuppression	abandoned
		30 dx5		
a TBD = to	be determine	d.		

Chart 1

properties and may affect cellular resistance based on DNA repair.

Most platinum analogues have resulted from efforts to modify one or more of these characteristics

and after demonstrating an empirical advantage preclinically have sought to demonstrate a clinical advantage. The first successful effort was the development of carboplatin (3), which was approved in the

Table 2. Reported Circumvention of Cisplatin Resistance

compound	model	ref
Lobaplatin	murine: P388	178
Nedaplatin	in vitro	179
-	murine: P388, B16, Lewis Lung	
	xenograft: MX-1, Daudi	
cycloplatam	murine: P388, MOPC, hepatoma 22a	179
	xenograft: lung (LXFS 538)	180
SKI 2053R	in vitro	179
CI-973	murine	181
oxaliplatin	in vitro	182,183
_	murine: L1210, M5076, L1210/DDP	184
BBR3464	in vitro	239
JM-216	in vitro	98
ormaplatin	in vitro	185
	murine: L1210, P388	186,187
	xenograft: 2780/DDP, OVCAR-10	188
ZD0473	in vitro	57 - 59
	xenograft: CH1cisR	
L-NDDP	in vitro	189

United Kingdom and Canada in 1985 and shortly thereafter in the United States. Carboplatin replaces the unidentate chloride ligands of cisplatin with a chelating cyclobutanedicarboxylate ligand. The rate of aquation of carboplatin and cisplatin at 37 °C, pH 7 are 7.2×10^{-7} and 8×10^{-5} s⁻¹, respectively.²³⁴ Carboplatin's almost 2 orders of magnitude lower rate of aquation is due to the "chelate effect", whereby a system containing ligands in a chelate ring achieves enhanced stability compared to a similar system containing no rings. In addition, the carboxylate ligand increases its water solubility. The ramifications of these modifications can be seen in Table 1, namely, carboplatin is less potent but circumvents the dose-limiting kidney toxicity of cisplatin. Clinically, carboplatin is demonstrated to be better tolerated than cisplatin while having an essentially identical spectrum of activity. For example, in ovarian cancer, cross-resistance to cisplatin is evident but because it is better tolerated, some patients who could not continue to receive cisplatin can continue treatment with carboplatin.¹⁷⁶ Most but not all subsequent clinical candidates incorporate a carboxylate chelate of some type which imparts enhanced stability and water solubility. Examples of other clinically tested platinum antitumor agents that contain a dicarboxylate include Oxaliplatin (4), Zeniplatin (39), Enloplatin (40), CI-973 (41), Cycloplatam (42), and SKI 2053R (43), while Nedaplatin (5), Miboplatin (44) and Lobaplatin (45) contain chelating glycolate ligands (Chart 1).

New compounds that can extend the spectrum of activity beyond that of cisplatin and carboplatin are of particular interest. Most recently tested compounds address this issue to varying degrees, as seen in Table 2, by demonstrating improved activity of the new agent relative to cisplatin in one or more of the following: (i) in vitro; (ii) a standard murine tumor; (iii) a xenograft tumor; (iv) a tumor model demonstrating acquired platinum resistance; or (v) in the context of circumvention of a specific repair mechanism.

Oxaliplatin (4) is the first clinically approved platinum compound developed as a result of demonstrated lack of cross-resistance in cisplatin-resistant L1210. The lack of cross-resistance was attributed to the 1,2-diaminocylohexane ligand (DACH). 189 The principal biochemical mechanisms of resistance which oxaliplatin has been demonstrated to circumvent are mismatch repair (MMR)¹⁹⁰ and replicative bypass (the ability of a cell to synthesize DNA past the site of DNA damage). 191 It is reasonable to speculate that the DACH ligand, which projects into the major groove of DNA, would have a significant impact on these mechanisms. The three possible stereoisomers of 1,2-diaminocyclohexane ligand (e.g., racemic trans-L(R,R); trans-D(S,S) and the meso form cis(R,S)) produce three platinum stereoisomers, each with distinct in vitro and in vivo activity. 192,193 Kidani et al. suggested that this difference is due to differences in the interaction of the PtDACH fragment with DNA.192 Though this effect is small relative to the difference in activity between different amine ligands, the *trans*-L(R,R) isomer of oxaliplatin is the compound that is being clinically developed. These observations are all consistent with the hypothesis that the carrier ligand has a significant role influencing the spectrum of activity of platinum antitumor compounds.

Oxaliplatin has received clinical approval in France for advanced colorectal cancer as a single agent or in combination with 5-FU(5-fluorouracil)/FA(folinic acid). 194 Oxaliplatin in combination with 5-FU/FA has increased objective response rates to over 40% compared to response rates of 15% with 5-FU alone, 195 though increases in overall survival rates are modest. These results have been encouraging enough to inspire new clinical trails with biweekly fractionated doses, or over 4-5 days in a chronomodulated schedule, or in combination therapy with new thymidylate synthase inhibitors or topoisomerase inhibitors. 195 Oxaliplatin/cisplatin combination therapy has also shown activity comparable to high-dose cisplatin or high-dose carboplatin in patients with recurrent ovarian cancer. The efficacy of oxaliplatin in these two tumor types may be related to the observation that 15–20% of newly diagnosed colorectal cancers and 20% of newly diagnosed ovarian cancers have a defect in their MMR mechanisms. The toxicity profile of oxaliplatin¹⁹⁶ is significantly different from either cisplatin or carboplatin.¹⁹⁷ The maximum tolerated dose is 200 mg/m² with the recommended Phase II dose of 130 mg/m² every 3 weeks. Oxaliplatin does not exhibit nephrotoxicity, and myelosuppresion and hearing loss is minimal. Nausea and vomiting can be controlled by antiemetics, and moderate diarrhea is experienced by some patients. The most significant toxicity is a neurological toxicity in which the patient experiences abnormal sensation in the extremities and around the mouth. Some patients receiving high doses experience a sensation of an inability to swallow. The toxicity begins to appear at doses of 90 mg/ m² and affects 75% of patients at 200 mg/m². The symptoms often appear during the infusion and persist for a few minutes to a few days. A cumulative risk of neurotoxic side effects of 10%, 50%, and 75% has been reported for patients receiving cumulative doses of 780, 1170, and 1560 mg/m², respectively. 196 Severe symptoms have been reported to regress in most patients in 4–6 months. Ormaplatin (16), a platinum(IV) complex containing the DACH carrier ligand, has been abandoned due to neurological toxicity. ¹⁹⁸ It remains to be seen whether oxaliplatin will carve a commercial niche for itself in the worldwide market. However, current clinical data on oxaliplatin suggest that platinum compounds that have an altered mechanism of action relative to cisplatin and carboplatin and exhibit significantly different toxicity profiles may be able to find practical application in a clinical setting.

A variety of other platinum compounds primarily designed to overcome the toxicity of cisplatin by incorporating chelating ligands have been tested clinically. Many of these compounds have been tested to varying degrees for superior activity to cisplatin in preclinical models. However, these compounds have been relatively less successful in clinical testing. Compounds that have recently been tested are described below. Nedaplatin has received approval in Japan. The dose-limiting toxicity is myelosuppression with a late recovery of 6 weeks. The recommended dose for Nedaplatin is 100 and 87.5 mg/m². 199 As a single agent in phase II studies, response rates of 25% or greater were observed for head and neck, testicular, lung, esophageal, bladder, ovarian, and cervical cancer. 19 In a small randomized trial comparing cisplatin/vindensine to nedaplatin/vindensine, partial response rates and overall survival were similar with both treatments. 19 Lobaplatin has received approval in China. Trials of lobaplatin in lung cancer, head and neck, and bladder cancer have reported minimal efficacy.¹⁹ Typical doses are between 50 and 70 mg/m² with the later dose administered 5 times daily. The dose-limiting toxicity is thrombocytopenia and has been correlated to patients' kidney function.200 Cycloplatam has been reported to be superior to cisplatin in one lung cancer xenograft model. 179 Several trials have been reported with positive results in previously untreated patients. 19 However, no trials comparing the activity of cycloplatam to other platinum agents have been reported. SKI2053R exhibited antitumor activity superior to cisplatin in a variety of cell lines.²⁰¹ Å phase II trial of SKI2053R as a single agent at a dose of 360 mg/m² in advanced gastric adenocarcinoma in Korea reported partial response rate of 17% with no unacceptable toxicities.²⁰² The previously determined MTD was 480 mg/m² with the liver toxicity being the dose-limiting toxicity.²⁰² Zeniplatin, Enloplatin, CI-973, and Miboplatin have all been abandoned for insufficient activity or unacceptable side effects.¹⁹

A new compound developed specifically to address platinum resistance is ZD0473 (6). The preclinical evaluation of this compound is discussed in section 2.1. ZD0473 was developed by AnorMED Inc. (formerly the Biomedical Research Group at Johnson-Matthey Inc., West Chester, PA) and was licensed to AstraZeneca PLC. It entered Phase I clinical trials in 1997 in the United Kingdom based on its activity in cisplatin-resistance cell lines, particularly in human ovarian carcinoma cell lines.²⁰³

Another approach to developing new platinum agents has been to develop compounds with radically

different pharmacokinetics in the hope of dramatically decreasing toxicity or of targeting tumors by altering the distribution of the cytotoxic platinum. Two examples of this approach are liposome-encapsulated platinum compounds SPI-77 and L-NDDP. SPI-77 is a liposomal-encapsulated formulation of cisplatin. Phase I clinical trials are in progress in the United States and Europe, and doses of 320 mg/m² have been infused over 3.25 h without reaching an MTD or observing significant toxicities.²⁰⁴ The halflife is reported to be 60-80 h compared to 1 h for cisplatin, and serum platinum levels 1000 times greater than cisplatin have been achieved.205 L-NDDP (46) is a lipophilic platinum compound containing the DACH carrier ligand and lipophilic neodecanoic acid leaving groups encapsulated in a liposome. It is a mixture of 15-20 isomers.²³⁵ In preclinical studies, L-NDDP has been reported to induce the formation of more DNA adducts than cisplatin at equimolar concentrations in whole cell systems.²⁰⁶ In an in vitro repair assay, L-NDDP DNA adducts are repaired with lower efficiency than cisplatin DNA adducts. 188 In a phase II study of L-NDDP, a dose of 400 mg/m² was administered into the pleural space of 15 patients with malignant pleural mesothelioma. A high rate of pathological response was reported for patients receiving more than two courses of treatment.²⁰⁷ Some patients experienced a fatal pneumonia that may have been related to the route of administration, though this was remedied by altering the method of administration into the pleural cavity. Otherwise, side effects were mild to moderate with no myelosuppression or kidney toxicity reported.206

Oral administration of a platinum cytotoxic agent offers the possibility of considerable benefit to the patient in terms of convenience and quality of life. There is also a potential significant economic advantage to shifting cancer treatment from in-patient to out-patient treatment.²⁰⁸ However, there are concerns of ensuring patient compliance and proper monitoring of side effects with compounds administered near their toxic dose. The first platinum compound specifically developed to address this potential need was JM216 (14). Phase I trials resulted in a recommended dose of 100-120 mg/m² daily for 5 days with 4 weeks between courses.²⁰⁹ The dose-limiting toxicity is myelosupression. Several phase II trials have been undertaken.²³⁶ One in nonsmall cell lung cancer reported negative results. However, a good response was observed in hormone-refractory prostate cancer where 33% of evaluable patients exhibited reduction in PSA (prostate specific antigen) levels.²¹⁰ Additional phase II studies in NSCLC, ovarian cancer, cervix cancer, breast cancer, and gastrointestinal cancer and in combination studies with other orally administered anticancer agents including etoposide, UFT, and oral fluoropyrimidine are ongoing. 19

A completely new class of platinum compound that violates the traditional structure—activity rules of platinum cytoxics has entered clinical trials. BBR 3464 (30) contains two reactive platinum centers, each containing a single labile chloride. Preliminary reports of the phase I trial which is still ongoing

indicate that the dose-limiting toxicity will likely be rapidly reversible neutropenia, nausea, and vomiting.²³⁹ The MTD is expected to be >1.1 mg/m². One patient at 1.1 mg/m² has experienced a drop in the tumor marker CEA from 220 to 53.239 If this compound proves truly efficacious, it will set off an explosion of research around this novel structure.

4. Conclusion

Of the thousands of Pt compounds evaluated as antitumor agents, only a very small fraction has shown sufficient promise during preclinical evaluation to enter human clinical trials. Reduction in toxicity, increased spectrum of activity, and oral administration remain the primary goals of Pt drug development. In contrast to the 1970s and 1980s, the design of third-generation Pt drugs in this decade has clearly shifted away from the early empirical structure-activity relationships and the synthesis of mere cisplatin analogues. Instead, efforts have been directed at the design of compounds capable of circumventing specific mechanisms of resistance and at the design of unconventional Pt compounds with radically different modes of action. As the third-generation of compounds undergo clinical trials, it is hoped that they will demonstrate significant clinical advantages over the current drugs, particularly in the area of Pt drug resistance.

5. References

- (1) Rosenberg, B.; Van Camp, L.; Krigas, T. Nature 1965, 205, 698.
- Rosenberg, B.; Van Camp, L.; Grimley, E. B.; Thomson, A. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1967, 242, 1347.
- Rosenberg, B., Plat. Met. Rev. 1971, 15, 42.
- Rosenberg, B.; Renshaw, E.; Van Camp, L.; Hartwick, J.; Drobnik, J. J. Bacteriol. 1967, 93, 716.
- Rosenberg, B.; Van Camp, L.; Trosko, J. E.; Mansour, H. V. Nature **1969**, 222, 385.
- (6) Rosenberg, B.; Van Camp, L. Cancer Res. 1970, 30, 1799.
- (7) Kociba, R. J.; Sleight, S. D.; Rosenberg, B. Cancer Chemother. Rep. 1970, (Part I 54), 325.
- (8) Higby, D. J.; Wallace, H. J.; Albert, D. J.; Holland, J. F. Cancer **1974**, 33, 1219.
- (9) Weiss, R. B.; Christian, M. C. Drugs 1993, 46, 360.
- (10) Gordon, M.; Hollander, S. J. Med. 1993, 209.
- Reedijk, J. Chem. Commun. 1996, 801
- Smith, D. B.; Newlands, E. S.; Rustin, G. J. S.; Begent, R. H. J.; Howells, N.; McQuade, B.; Bagshawe, K. D. Lancet 1991, 338,
- (13) Jones, A. L.; Hill, A. S.; Soukop, M.; Hutcheon, A. W.; Cassidy, J. Kaye, S. B.; Sikora, K.; Carney, D. N.; Cunningham, D. Lancet 1991, 338, 483.
- (14) Marty, M.; Pouillart, P.; Scholl, S.; Droz, J. P.; Azab, M.; Brion, N.; Pujade-Lauraine, E.; Paule, B.; Paes, D.; Bons, J. New Engl. J. Med. **1990**, 322, 816.
- (15) Cubeddu, L. Z.; Horrman, I. S.; Fuenmayor, N. T.; Finn, A. L. New Engl. J. Med. 1990, 322, 810.
- (16) Treskes, M.; W van der Vijgh,. J. F. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1993, 33, 93.
- (17) Korst, A. E. C.; Eeltink, C. M.; Vermorken, J. B.; van der Vijgh, W. J. F. Eur. J. Cancer 1997, 33, 1425.
- (18) Reedijk, J. Chem. Rev. 1999, 99, 2499.
- (19) Lebwohl, D.; Canetta, R. Eur. J. Cancer 1998, 34, 1522.
- (20) Cleare, M. J.; Hoeschele, J. D. Plat. Met. Rev. 1973, 17, 3.
- (21) Cleare, M. J.; Hoeschele, J. D. Bioinorg. Chem. 1973, 2, 187.
- (22) Reedijk, J. Pure Appl. Chem. 1987, 59, 181.
- (23) Farrell, N. Transition Metal Complexes as Drugs and Chemotherapeutic Agents; Kluwer Academic Publishers: Boston, 1989.
- (24)Sundquist, W. I.; Lippard, S. J. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1990, 100,
- Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Howell S. B., Ed.; Plenum Press: New York,
- (26) Lempers, E. L. M.; Reedijk, J. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 37, 175.

- (27) Reedijk, J. In Handbook of Metal-Ligand Interactions in Biological Fluids. *Bioinorganic Chemistry*; Berthon, G., Ed.; Marcel Dekker Inc.: New York, 1995; Vol. 2, p 967.
- (28) Chaney, S. G. Int. J. Oncol. 1995, 6, 1291.
- (29) Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy 2; Pinedo, H. M., Schornagel, J. H., Eds.; Plenum Press: New York, 1996.
- (30) Hambley, T. W. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1997, 166, 181.
- (31) Sadler, P. J.; Guo, Z. Pure Appl. Chem. 1998, 70, 863.
 (32) Jamieson, E. R.; Lippard, S. J. Chem. Rev. 1999, 99, 2467.
- (33) Christian, M. C. Semin. Oncol. 1992, 19, 720.
- (34) Kelland, L. R. Crit. Rev. Oncol. Hematol. 1993, 15, 191.
- Andrews, P. A. In Anticancer Drug Resistance: Advances in Molecular and Clinical Research; Goldstein, L. J., Ozols R. F., Eds.; Kluwer Academic Publishers: New York, 1994; p 217.
- (36) Richon, V. M.; Schulte, N.; Eastman, A. Cancer Res. 1987, 47,
- (37) Andrews, P. A.; Howell, S. B. Cancer Cell. 1990, 2, 35.
- Andrews, P. A.; Schreffer, M. A.; Murphy, M. P.; Howell, S. B. Chem. Biol. Interact. 1988, 65, 51.
- Hosking, L. K.; Whelan, R. D.; Shellard, S A. Bedford, P. Hill, B. T. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* **1990**, *40*, 1833.
- Zhen, W.; C. Link, J.; O'Connor, M. P.; Reed, E.; Parker, R.; Howell, S. B.; Bohr, V. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1992**, *12*, 3689.
- (41) Loh, S. Y.; Mistry, P.; Kelland, L. R.; Abel, G.; Harrap, K. R. Br. J. Cancer 1992, 66, 1109.
- (42) Mellish, K. J.; Kelland, L. R.; Harrap, K. R. Br. J. Cancer 1993,
- Kelland, L. R.; Mistry, P.; Abel, G.; Friedlos, F.; Loh, S. Y.; Roberts, J. J.; Harrap, K. R. *Cancer Res.* **1992**, *52*, 1710.
- (44) Kelland, L. R.; Mistry, P.; Abel, G.; Loh, S. Y.; O'Neill, C. F.; Murrer, B. A.; Harrap, K. R. *Cancer Res.* **1992**, *52*, 3857. (45) Johnson, S. W.; Perez, R. P.; Godwin, A. K.; Yeung, A. T.; Handel,
- L. M.; Ozols, R. F.; Hamilton, T. C. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1994, *47*, 689.
- (46) Mistry, P.; Kelland, L. R.; Abel, G.; Sidhar, S.; Harrap, K. R. Br. J. Cancer. 1991, 64, 215.
- Versantvoort, C. H. M.; Broxterman, H. J.; Bagrij, T. R.; Scheper, J.; Twentyman, P. R. *Br. J. Cancer* **1995**, *72*, 82.
- Pendyala, L.; Creaven, P. J.; Perez, R.; Zdanowicz, J. R.; Raghavan, D. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1995, 36, 271.
- Berners-Price, S. J.; Kuchel, P. W. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1990, 38, (49)
- (50) Lai, G. M.; Ozols, R. F.; Young, R. C.; Hamilton, T. C. J. Nat. Cancer Inst. 1989, 81, 535
- Nishimura, T.; Newkirk, K.; Sessions, R. B.; Andrews, P. A.; Trock, B. J.; Rasmussen, A. A.; Montgomery, E. A.; Bischoff, E. K.; Cullen, K. J. *Clin. Cancer Res.* **1996**, *2*, 1859.
- (52) Riley, C. M.; Sternson, L. A.; Repta, A. J.; Slyter, S. A. Anal. Biochem. 1983, 130, 203. Murdoch, P. S.; Ranford, J. D.; Sadler, P. J.; Berners-Price, S.
- J. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 2249. (54) Chen, Y.; Guo, Z.; Parsons, S.; Sadler, P. J. Chem. Eur. J. 1998,
- 4, 672.
- (55) Basolo, F.; Chatt, F. J.; Gray, H. B.; Pearson, R. G.; Shaw, B. L. J. Chem. Soc. 1961, 2207.
- Comprehensive Coordination Chemistry; Wilkinson, G., Gillard, R. D., McCleverty, J. A., Eds.; Pergamon Press: New York, 1987.
- Holford, J. F.; Raynaud, F. I.; Murrer, B. A.; Grimaldi, K.; Hartley, J. A. Abrams, M. J.; Kelland, L. R. Anti-Cancer Drug *Des.* **1998**, *13*, 1.
- Raynaud, F. I.; Boxall, F. E.; Goddard, P. M.; Valenti, M.; Jones, M.; Murrer, B. A.; Abrams, M. J.; Kelland, L. R. Clin. Cancer Res. 1997, 3, 2063-2074.
- (59) Holford, J.; Sharp, S. Y.; Murrer, B. A.; Abrams, M. J.; Kelland,
- L. R. Br. J. Cancer **1998**, 77, 366. (60) Van Beusichem, M.; Farrell, N. *Inorg. Chem.* **1992**, *31*, 634.
- (61) Farrell, N. Met. Ions Biol. Syst. 1996, 32, 603.
- (62) Bloemink, M. J.; Engelking, H.; Karentzopoulos, S.; Krebs, B.; Reedijk, J. *Inorg. Chem.* 1996, 35, 619.
 (63) Kleiböhmer, W. Ph.D. Thesis, Westfälische Wilhelms-Universi-
- tat, Münster, Germany, 1985. Webster, L. K.; Deacon, G. B.; Buxton, D. P.; Hillcoat, B. L.; James, A. M.; Roos, I. A. G.; Thomson, R. J.; Wakelin, L. P. G.; Williams, T. L. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 3349.
- Deacon, G. B. In Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Howell, S. B., Ed.; Plenum Press: New York, 1991; p 139.
- Hartley, F. R. The Chemistry of Platinum and Palladium; John Wiley and Sons: New York, 1973.
- Elding, L. I.; Gustafson, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1977, 22, 201.
- (68) Drougge, L. I.; Elding, L. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* 1986, 121, 175.
 (69) Giandomenico, C. M.; Abrams, M. J.; Murrer, B. A.; Vollano, J. F.; Rheinheimer, M. I.; Wyer, S. B.; Bossard, G. E.; Higgins, J. D., III *Inorg. Chem.* 1995, 34, 1015.
- Pendyala, L.; Krishnan, B. S.; Walsh, J. R.; Arakali, A. V.; Cowens, J. W.; Creaven, P. J. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. **1989**, *25*, 210.

- (71) Pendyala, L.; Arakali, A. V.; Sansone, P.; Cowens, J. W.; Creaven, P. J. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1990, 27, 248.
 (72) Blatter, E. E.; Vollano, J. F.; Krishnan, B. S.; Dabrowiak, J. C.
- Biochemistry 1984, 23, 4817.
- van der Veer, J. L.; Peters, A. R.; Reedijk, J. J. Inorg. Biochem. **1986**. 26. 137.
- (74) Eastman, A. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1987, 36, 4177.
- Chaney, S. G.; Gibbons, G. R.; Wyrick, S.; Podhasky, P. Res. **1991**, *51*, 969.
- van der Veer, J. L.; Peters, A. R.; Reedijk, J. J. Inorg. Biochem. **1987**, *26*, 3617.
- Pendyala, L.; Cowens, J. W.; Chheda, G. B.; Dutta, S. P.; Creaven, P. J. *Cancer Res.* **1988**, *48*, 3533.
- Bose, R. N.; Weaver, E. L. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1997,
- Talman, E. G.; Bruning, W.; Reedijk, J.; Spek, A. L.; Veldman, N. *Inorg. Chem.* **1997**, *36*, 854.
- (80) Shi, T.; Berglung, J.; Elding, L. I. Inorg. Chem. 1996, 35, 3498.
- Pendyala, L.; Walsh, J. R.; Huq, M. M.; Arkali, A. V.; Cowens, J. W.; Creaven, P. J. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1989, 25,
- (82) Gibbons, G. R.; Wrick, S.; Chaney, S. G. Cancer Res. 1989, 49,
- Chaney, S. G.; Wyrick, S.; Till, G. K. Cancer Res. 1990, 50, 4539.
- Kido, Y.; Khokhar, A. R.; Al-Baker, S.; Siddik, Z. H. Cancer Res. **1993**, 53, 4567
- Siddik, Z. H.; Al-Baker, S.; Thai, G.; Khokhar, A. R. Anti-Cancer Drug Des. 1994, 9, 139.
- Yoshida, M.; Khokhar, A. R.; Zhang, Y. P.; Siddik, Z. H. Cancer Res. 1994, 54, 4691.
- (87) Khokhar, A. R.; Deng, Y.; Kido, Y.; Siddik, Z. H. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 50, 79.
- Kido, Y.; Khokhar, A. R.; Siddik, Z. H. Biochem. Pharmacol. **1994**, 47, 1635.
- (89) Ellis, L. T.; Er, H. M.; Hambley, T. W. Aust. J. Chem. 1995, 48,
- (90) Battle, A. R.; Lawrenz, E. T.; Deacon, G. B.; Hambley, T. W. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford, U.K., March, 1999.
- (91) Chi, S.; Filotto, C.; Bisanzo, M.; Delaney, S.; Lagasee, D.; Whitworth, J. L.; Jusko, A.; Li, C.; Wood, N. A.; Willingham, J.;
- Wnitwortn, J. L.; Jusko, A.; Ll, C.; Wood, N. A.; Willingham, J.; Schwenker, A.; Spaulding, K. *Inorg. Chem.* 1998, *37*, 2500.
 (92) Kratochwil, N. A.; Guo, Z.; Murdoch, P. D. S.; Parkinson, J. A.; Bednarski, P. J.; Sadler, P. J. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 1998, *120*, 8253.
 (93) Giandomenico, C. M.; Abrams, M. J.; Murrer, B. A.; Vollano, J. F.; Barnard, C. F. J.; Harrap, K. R.;. Goddard, P. M.; Kelland, L. R.; Morgan, S. E. In *Platinum and Other Metal Coordination* Press: New York, 1991; p 93.

 (94) Neidle, S.; Snook, C. F.; Murrer, B. A.; Barnard, C. F. J. Acta Crystallogr. 1995, C51, 822.

 (95) Naidle, S.; Marrer, B. A.; Barnard, C. F. J. Acta Crystallogr. 1995, C51, 822.
- Neidle, S.; Murrer, B. A.; Barnard, C. F. J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1996, 6, 421.
- (96) Orr, R. M.; O'Neill, C. F.; Nicolson, M. C.; Barnard, C. F. J.; Murrer, B. A.; Giandomenico, C. M.; J Vollano, F. K.; Harrap, R. Br. J. Cancer 1994, 70, 415.
- Kelland, L. R.; Murrer, B. A.; Abel, G.; Giandomenico, C. M.; Mistry, P.; Harrap, K. R. *Cancer Res.* **1992**, *52*, 822. Kelland, L. R.; Abel, G.; McKeage, M. J.; Jones, M.; Goddard, P.
- M.; Valenti, M.; Murrer, B. A.; Harrap, K. R. Cancer Res. 1993, 53. 2581.
- (99) Harrap, K. R.; Murrer, B. A.; Giandomenico, C. M.; Morgan, S. E.; Kelland, L. R.; Jones, M.; Goddard, P. M.; Schurig, J. In Platinum and other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Howell, S. B., Ed.; Plenum Press: New York, 1991; p 391.
- (100) Van Hennik, M. B.; van der Vijgh, W. J. F.; Vermorken, J. B.; Pinedo, H. M. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1989, 23, 126.
- (101) Raynaud, F. I.; Odell, D. E.; Kelland, L. R. Br. J. Cancer 1996,
- (102) Raynaud, F. I.; Boxall, F. E.; Goddard, P.; Barnard, C. F. J.; Murrer, B. A.; Kelland, L. R. *Anticancer Res.* **1996**, *16*, 1857. (103) Raynaud, F. I.; Mistry, P.; Donaghue, A.; Poon, G. K.; Kelland,
- L. R.; Barnard, C. F. J.; B. Murrer, A.; Harrap, K. R. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1996, 38, 155.
- (104) Farrell, N.; Ha, T. T. B. Souchard, J. P.; Wimmer, F. L.; Cros, S.; Johnson, N. P. J. Med. Chem. 1989, 32, 2240.
- (105) Farrell, N. In Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Howell, S. B., Ed.; Plenum
- Press: New York, 1991; p 81.
 (106) Kelland, L. R.; Barnard, C. F. J.; Mellish, K. J.; Jones, M.; Goddard, P. M.; Valenti, M. Bryant, A.; Murrer, B. A.; Harrap, K. R. Cancer Res. 1994, 54, 5618.
- (107) Coluccia, M.; Nassi, A.; Loseto, F.; Boccareli, A.; Mariggio, M. A.; Giordano, D.; Intini, F. P.; Caputo, P.; Natile, G. *J. Med. Chem.* **1993**, *36*, 510.

 Coluccia, M.; Mariggio, M. A.; Boccarelli, A.; Loseto, F.; Cardel-
- liechio, N.; Caputo, P.; Intini, F. P.; Pacifico, C.; Natile, G. In

- Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy; Howell, S. B., Ed.; Plenum Press: New York, 1991; p 27.
- (109) Zakovska, A.; Novakova, O.; Balcarova, Z.; Bierbach, U.; Farrell, N.; Brabec, V. Eur. J. Biochem. 1998, 254, 547.
 (110) Bierbach, U.; Farrell, N. Inorg. Chem. 1997, 36, 3657.
- (111) Diaz, S.; Perez, J. M.; Montero, E. I.; Gonzalez, A. M.; Alvarez-Valdes, A.; Alonso, C.; Navarro-Ranninger, C. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Com-
- pounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford, U.K., March, 1999. (112) Hoeschele, J. D.; Butler, T. A.; Roberts, J. A. In *Inorganic Chemistry in Biology and Medicine*, Martel, A. E., Ed.; ACS Symposium Series 181; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1980.
- (113) Ciccarelli, R. B.; Solmon, M. J.; Varshavsky, A.; Lippard, S. J. Biochemistry 1985, 24, 7533.
- (114) Pinto, A. L.; Lippard, S. J. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1985, 82, 4616.
- (115) Roberts, J. J.; Friedlos, F. Cancer Res. 1987, 47, 31.(116) Eastman, A.; Barry, M. A. Biochemistry 1987, 26, 3303.
- (117) Eastman, A.; Jennerwein, M. M.; Nagel, D. L. Chem. Biol. Int. **1988**, *67*, 71.
- (118)Johnson, N. P.; Rutour, J. L.; Villani, G.; Wimmer, F. L.; Defais, M.; Pierson, V.; Brabec, V. Prog. Clin. Biochem. Med. 1989, 10,
- (119) Bellon, S. F.; Lippard, S. J. Biophys. Chem. 1990, 35, 179.
- (120) Bellon, S. F.; Coleman, J. H.; Lippard, S. J. Biochemistry 1991,
- Comess, K. M.; Lippard, S. J. In Molecular Aspects of Anticancer Drug-DNA Interactions, Neidle, S., Waring, M., Eds.; MacMillan Press: London, 1993; Vol. 1, p 134.
- (122) Brabec, N. V.; Leng, M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1993, 90,
- (123) Farrell, N.; Qu, Y.; Hacker, M. P. J. Med. Chem. 1990, 33, 2179.
 (124) Hoeschle, J. D.; Kraker, A. J.; Qu, Y.; Van Houten, B.; Farrell, N. In Molecular Basis of Specificity in Nucleic Acid-Drug Interactions, Pullmann, B., Jortner J., Eds.; Kluwer Academic Press: Dordrecht, The Netherlands, 1990; p 301.
- (125) Farrell, N. Cancer Invest. 1993, 11, 578.
- (126) Johnson, A.; Qu, Y.; Van Houten, B.; Farrell N. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **1992**, *20*, 1697.
- Wu, P. K.; Qu, Y.; Van Houten, B.; Farrell, N. J. Inorg. Biochem. **1994**, *54*, 207.
- Wu, P. K.; Kharatishvili, M.; Qu, Y.; Farrell, N. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1996, 63, 9.
- (129) Farrell, N. Comm. Inorg. Chem. 1995, 16, 373. (130) Manzotti, C.; Pezzoni, G.; Giuliani, F.; Valsecchi, M.; Farrell, N.; Tognella, S. Proc. Annu. Meet. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. 1994,
- (131) Zou, Y.; Van Houten, B.; Farrell, N. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 5404.
- (132) Farrell, N.; Appleton, T. G.; Au, Y.; Roberts, J. D.; Soares Fontes, A. P.; Skov, K. A.; Wu, P.; Zou, Y. *Biochemistry* **1995**, *34*, 15480.
- Schuhmann, E.; Altman, J.; Karaghiosoff, K.; Beck, W. Inorg. Chem. 1995, 34, 2316.
- (134)Rauter, H.; Di Domenico, R.; Menta, E.; Oliva, A.; Qu, Y.; Farrell, N. Inorg. Chem. 1997, 36, 3919.
- Zaludova, R.; Zakovska, A.; Kasparkova, J.; Balcarova, Z.; Kleinwachter, V.; Vrana, O.; Farrell, N.; Brabec, V. Eur. J. Biochem. **1997**, 247, 508.
- (136) Bierbach, U.; Hambley, T. W.; Farrell, N. Inorg. Chem. 1998, *37*, 708.
- (137) Bierbach, U.; Roberts, J. D.; Farrell, N. Inorg. Chem. 1998, 37,
- (138) Appleton, T. G.; Qu, Y.; Hoeschele, J. D.; Farrell, N. *Inorg. Chem.* **1993**, *32*, 2591.
- Giuliani, F. C.; Beggiolin, G.; Piazzoni, L.; Formento, M. L.; Di Blasi, P.; Farrell, N.; Kelland, L. R.; Caserini, C.; Perego, P.; Supino, R.; Zunino, F. *Proc. Annu. Meet. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res.* **1997**, *38*, 310.
- (140) Qu, Y.; Farrell, N.; Kasparkova, J.; Brabec, V. *J. Inorg. Biochem.* **1997**, *67*, 174.
- (141) Di Blasi, P.; Bernareggi, A.; Beggiolin, G.; Piazzoni, L.; Menta, E.; Formento, M. L. *Anticancer Res.* **1998**, *18*, 3113.
- Quiroga, A. G.; Perez, J. M.; Lopez-Solera, J.; Masaguer, J. R.; Luque, A.; Roman, P.; Edwards, A.; Alonso, C.; Navarro-Ranninger, C. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 1399.
- Komeda, S.; Reedijk, J. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford, U.K., March, 1999.
- (144) Menta, E.; Farrell, N.; Valsecchi, M.; Conti, M.; Piazzoni, L.; Randisi, E.; Manzotti, C.; Pezzoni, G.; Spinelli, S. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford, U.K. March, 1999.
- (145) McGregor, T.; DiDomenico, R.; Menta, E.; Perovtka, J.; Qu, Y.; Rauter, H.; Spinelli, S.; Tran, C. C.; Roberts, J.; Farrell, N. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford, U.K., March, 1999.

- (146) Jansen, B. A. J.; van der Zwan, J.; Reedijk, J. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford, U.K., March, 1999. (147) Burchenal, J. H.; Kalaher, K.; Dew, K. Biochimie 1978, 60,
- (148) Burchenal, J. H.; Kalaher, K.; Dew, K.; Lokys L. Cancer Treat. Rep. 1979, 63, 1493.
- (149) Kidani, Y. Trends Inorg. Chem. 1991, 1, 107.
- (150) Hoeschele, J. D.; Showalter, H. D. H.; Kraker, A. J.; Elliott, W. L.; Roberts, B. J.; Kampf, J. W. *J. Med. Chem.* **1994**, *37*, 2630. (151) Soulie, P. Raymond, E.; Misset, J. L.; Cvitkovic, E. In *Platinum*
- and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy 2; Pinedo, H. M., Schornagel, J. H., Eds.; Plenum Press:
- New York, 1996; p 165. (152) Anderson, W. K.; Quagliato, D. A.; Haugwitz, R. D.; Narayanan, V. L.; Wolpert-DeFilippe, M. K. Cancer Treat. Rep. 1986, 70, 997
- (153) Richon, V. M.; Schulte, N.; Eastman, A. Cancer Res. 1987, 47,
- Wilkoff, L. J.; Dulmadge, E. A.; Trader, M. W.; Harrison, S. D., (154)Jr.; Griswold, D. P. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1987, 20,
- (155) Behrens, B. C.; Hamilton, T. C.; Masuda, H.; Grotzinger, K. R.; Whang-Peng, J.; Louie, K. C.; Knutsen, T.; McKoy, W. M.; Young, R. C.; Ozols, R. F. *Cancer Res.* **1987**, *47*, 414.
- (156) Kraker, A. J.; Moore, C. W. Cancer Res. 1988, 48, 9.
- Hills, C. A.; Kelland, L. R.; Abel, G.; Riracky, J.; Wilson, A. P.; Harrap, K. R.; Br. J. Cancer. 1989, 59, 527.
- (158) Muller, M. R.; Wright, K. A.; Twentyman, P. R. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1991, 28, 273.
- (159) Perez, R. P.; O'Dwyer, P. J.; Handel, L. M.; Ozols, R. F.; Hamilton, T. C. *Int. J. Cancer* **1991**, *48*, 265.
- (160) Jennerwein, M. M.; Eastman, A.; Khokhar, A. R. Mutat. Res. **1991**, *254*, 89.
- (161) Teicher, B. A.; Holden, S. A.; Herman, T. S.; Stomayor, E. A.; Khandekar, V.; Rosbe, K. W.; Brann, T. W.; Korbutt, T. T.; Frei, E., III Int. J. Cancer 1991, 47, 252.
- (162) Peréz, R. P.; Peréz, K. M.; Handel, L. M.; Hamilton, T. C. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 1992, 29, 430.
- (163) Jones, M.; Siracky, J.; Kelland, L. R.; Harrap, K. R. Br. J. Cancer. **1993**, *67*, 24.
- (164) Hospers, G. A. P.; Mulder, N. H.; de Jong, B.; de Ley, L.; Uges, D. R. A.; Fichtinger-Schepman, A. M. J.; Scheper, R. J.; de Vries, E. G. E. Cancer Res. 1988, 48, 6803.
- (165) Mellish, K. J.; Kelland, L. R.; Harrap, K. R. Br. J. Cancer 1993, 68, 240.
- Shamsuddin, S.; Takahashi, I.; Siddik, Z. H.; Khokhar, A. R. *J. Inorg. Biochem.* **1996**, *61*, 291.
 Shamsuddin, S.; Santillan, C. C.; Stark, J. L.; Whitmire, K. H.; Siddik, Z. H.; Khokhar, A. R. *J. Inorg. Biochem.* **1998**, *71*, 29.
- (167)
- Khokhar, A. R.; Al-Baker, S.; Shamsuddin, S.; Siddik, Z. H. *J. Med. Chem.* **1997**, *40*, 112.
- Shamsuddin, S.; van Hal, J. W.; Stark, J. L.; Whitmire, K. H.; (169)Khokhar, A. R. Inorg. Chem. 1997, 36, 5969.
- (170) Kidani, Y.; Kizu, R.; Miyazak, M.; Noji, M.; Matsuzawa, A.; Takeda, Y.; Akiyama, N.; Eriguchi, M. In *Platinum and Other* Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy 2; Pinedo, H. M., Schornagel J. H., Eds.; Plenum Press: New York, 1996; p 43.
- (171) Chang, S. G.; Jung, J. C.; Rho, Y. S.; Huh, J. S. Kim, J. I.; Hoffman, R. M. Anticancer Res. 1996, 16, 3423.
- (172) Baek, M. S.; Rho, Y. S.; Jung, J. C.; Chang, S. G.; Nomura, M.;
- Miyamoto, K. I. *Anticancer Res.* **1997**, *17*, 955. (173) Jung, J. C.; Kim, Y. K.; Park, S. J.; Chung, J. H.; Chang, S. G.; Lee, K. T.; Baek, M. S.; Park, J. J.; Rho, Y. S. Korean J. Physiol. **1998**, 2, 395
- Calvert, A. H.; Newell, D. R.; Gumbrell, L. A.; et al. J. Clin. Oncol. 1989, 7, 1748.
- (175) Fish, R. G.; Shelly, M. D.; Griffiths, H.; et al. Anti-Cancer Drugs 1994, 5, 527.
- Canetta, R.; Bragman, K.; Smaldone, L.; Rozencweig, M. Cancer Treat. Rev. 1988, 15 (Suppl B), 17-32.
- (177) Fiebig, H. H.; Mross, K.; Henss, H.; et al. Eur. J. Cancer. Suppl. **1991**, S197.
- (178) Lebwohl, D.; Canetta, R. Eur. J. Cancer 1998, 34, 1522.
- (179) Drees, M.; Dengler, W. M.; Hendriks H. R.; et al. Eur. J. Cancer 1995, 31A 356.
- (180) Kraker, A.; Moore, C.; Leopold, W. Proc. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. **1988**, 344, 1370.
- (181) Pendyala, L.; Creavan, P. J.; Shah, G.; et al. Proc. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. 1991, 32, 410.
- (182) Pendyala, L.; Creavan, P. J. Cancer Res. 1993, 53, 5970.
 (183) Misset, J. L.; Kidani, Y.; Gastiaburu, J.; et al. In Platinum and
- Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Howell S. B., Ed.; Plenum Press: New York, 1991; p 369.
- (184) Perez, R. P.; O'Dwyer, P. J.; Hardel, L. M. et al. Int. J. Cancer **1991**, 48, 265.
- (185) Parker, R. J.; Vionnet, J. A.; Bostick-Bruton, F.; et al. Cancer Res. 1993, 53, 242.

- (186) Anderson, W. K.; Quagliato, D. A.; Haugwitz, R. D.; et al. Cancer
- Treat. Rep. **1986**, 70, 997. (187) Boven, E.; Nauta, M. M.; Schluper, H. M. et al. Eur. J. Cancer Clin Oncol. 1985, 21, 1253.
- Yang, L. Y.; McLean, D.; Jiang, H.; et al. In 10th NCI-EORTC Symposium on New Drugs in Cancer Chemotherapy, 1998, Abstract 526.
- (189) Burcheranal, J. H.: Kalaher, K.: Dew, K.: et al. Biochimie 1978. 60.961
- (190)Fink, D.; Nebel, S.; Aebi, S.; et al. Cancer Res. 1996, 56, 4881.
- (191) Raymond, E.; Faivre, S.; Woynarowski, J. M. et al. Semin. Oncol.
- **1998**, *25* (Supp 5), 4. Kidani, Y.; Inagki, K.; Saito, R.; et al. *J. Clin. Hematol. Oncol.* **1977**, *7*, 197.
- (193) Pendyala, L.; Kidani, Y.; Perez, R.; et al. Cancer Lett. 1995, 97, 177.
- . Misset, J. L. Brit. J. Cancer 1998, 77 (Suppl 4), 4. (194)
- (195) Ducreux, M.; Louvet, C.; Bekradda, M.; et al. Semin. Oncol. 1998, 25 (Suppl. 2), 47.
- (196) Extra, J. M.; Marty, M.; Brienza, S.; et al. Semin. Oncol. 1998, 25 (Suppl. 2), 13.
- (197) Cvitkovic, E. Br. J. Cancer 1998, 77 (Suppl. 4), 8.
- (198) Figg, W. D.; Hristian, M. C.; Lush, R.; et al. Biopharm. Drug Disp. 1997, 18, 347.
- (199)Sasaki, Y.; Amano, T.; Morita, M. et al. Cancer Res. 1991, 51, 1472.
- Gietema, J. A.; Veldhuis, G. J.; Guchelaar, H. J. Br. J. Cancer (200)1995, 71, 1302.
- (201)Kim, N. K.; Bang, Y. J.; Heo, D. S.; et al. Proc. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 1995, 14, Abstract 1556.
- (202) Im, S. A.; Jung, C. W.; Lee, J. T.; et al. Proc. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 1997, 16, Abstract 1004.
- Raynaud, F. I.; Boxall, F. E.; Wong, T.; et al. In 10th NCI-EORTC Symposium on New Drugs in Cancer Chemotherapy, 1998, Abstract 190.
- (204) Meerum Terwogt, J. M.; Beijnen, J. H.; ten Bokkel Huinink, W. W.; et al. In 10th NCI-EORTC Symposium on New Drugs in Cancer Chemotherapy, 1998, Abstract 464.
- (205) Amantea, M. A.; DeMario, M. D.; Schwartz, G.; et al. In 10th NCI-EORTC Symposium on New Drugs in Cancer Chemotherapy, 1998, Abstract 465. (206) Han, I.; Ling, Y. H.; al-Baker, S.; et al. Cancer Res. 1993, 53,
- 4913.
- (207) Shin, D. M.; Walsh, D. M. Swisher, S.; et al. In 10th NCI-EORTC Symposium on New Drugs in Cancer Chemotherapy, 1998, Abstract 659.
- DeMario, M. D.; Ratain, M. J. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **1998**, *16*, 2557. McKeage, M. J.; Raynaud, F.; Ward, J.; et al. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **1997**, *15*, 2691. (209)
- (210) Peereboom, D. M.; Wood, L.; Connell, C.; et al. Proc. Am. Soc.
- Clin. Oncol. **1997**, *16*, 339a.

 Hoeschele, J. D.; Showalter, H. D. H.; Kraker, A. J.; Elliot, W. L.; Roberts, B. J.; Kampf, J. W. *J. Med. Chem.* **1994**, *37*, 2630– (211)2636.
- (212) Shamsuddin, J. *Inorg. Biochem.* **1996**, *61*, 291.
 (213) Knox, R.; Friedlos, F.; Lydall, D.; Roberts, J. J. *Cancer Res.* **1986**, 46, 1972-1979.
- Palmer, B. D.; Lee, H. H.; Johnson, P.; Baguley, B. C.; Wickham, G.; Wakelin, L. P. G.; McFadyen, W. D.; Denny, W. A. J. Med. Chem. 1990, 33, 3008.
- Wickham, G.; Wakelin, L.; Palmer, B.; Lee, H.; Johnson, P.; Baguley, B.; Denny, W. In Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Howell, S. B., Ed.; Plenum Press: New York, 1991; p 51.
- (216) Lee, H. H.; Palmer, B. D.; Baguley, B. C.; Chin, M.; McFadyen, W. D.; Wickham, G.; Denny, W. A. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 2983.
- (217) Murray, V.; Motyka, H.; England, P. R.; Wickham, G.; Lee, H. H.; Denny, W. A.; McFadyen, D. W. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 11812.
- (218) Murray, V.; Motyka, H.; England, P. R.; Wickham, G.; Lee, H. H.; Denny, W. A.; McFadyen, D. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267,
- (219) Holmes, R. J.; Denny, W. A.; McKeage, M.; Murray, V.; Temple, M. D.; McFadyen, W. D. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford, U.K., March, 1999.
- (220) Gean, K. F.; Benshoshan, R.; Ramu, A.; Ringel, I.; Katzhendler, J.; Gibson, D. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1991, 26, 593
- (221) Zunino, F.; Savi, G.; Pasini, A. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. **1986**, 18, 180.
- (222) Pasini, A. Gaz. Chem. Ital. 1987, 117, 763.
- (223)Gust, R.; Niebler, K.; Schönenberger, H. J. Med. Chem. 1995, 38, 2070.
- (224) He, Y.; Groleau, S.; Gaudreault, R. C.; Caron, M.; Thérion, H.-
- M.; Bérube, G. *Biorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1995**, *5*, 2217. (225) Bérube, G.; Wheller, P.; Ford, C. H. J.; Gallant, M.; Tsaltas, Z. *Can. J. Chem.-Rev. Can. Chim.* **1983**, *1*, 1327.
- Sundquist, W. I.; Bancroft, D. P.; Lippard, S. J. J. Am. Chem. (226)Soc. **1990**, 112, 1590.

- (227) Sundquist, W. I.; Bancroft, D. P.; Chassot, L.; Lippard, S. J. J.
- (221) Sundquist, W. I., Balletolt, D. F., Chassot, E., Elppard, S. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 8559.
 (228) Bowler, B. E.; Ahmed, K. J.; Sundquist, W. I.; Hollis, L. S.; Whang, E. E.; Lippard, S. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 1299.
 (229) Sachinvala, N. D.; Chen, H.; Niemezura, W. P.; Furusawa, E.; Cramer, R. E.; Rupp, J. J.; Ganjian, I. J. Med. Chem. 1993, 36, 1701.
- (230) Apfelbaum, H. C.; Blum, J.; Mandelbaumshavit, F. Inorg. Chim.
- (230) Apreidaum, H. C.; Blum, J.; Mandelbaumshavit, F. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* 1991, 186, 243.
 (231) Hollis, L. S.; Miller, A. V.; Amundsen, A. R.; Schurig, J. E.; Stern, E. W. *J. Med. Chem.* 1990, 33, 105–111.
 (232) Gust, R.; Bernhardt, G.; Spuiss, T.; Krauser, R.; Koch, M.; Schonenberger, H.; Bauer, K. H.; Schertl, S.; Lu, Z. *Arch. Pharm.* 1968, 328, 645–653. **1968**, *328*, 645–653.
- (233) Kockerbauer, R.; Bednarski, P. J. J. Pharm. Sci. 1995, 84, 819-823.

- (234) Knox, R.; Friedlos, F.; Lydall, D.; Roberts, J. J. Cancer Res. 1986, 46, 1972-1979.

- (235) Perez-Soler, R.; Han, I.; Khohkar, A. U.S. Patent 5384127, 1992.
 (236) Judson, I. et al. *Ann. Oncol.* 1997, 8, 604–606.
 (237) Pratesi, G.; Giuliani, F. C.; Polizzi, D.; Righetti, S.; Pezzoni, C.; Farrell, N.; Zunino, F. *Proc. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res.* 1997, 38,
- Perego, P.; Caserini, C.; Gatti, L.; Carenini, N.; Romanelli, S.; Supino, R.; Colangelo, D.; Viano, L.; Leone, R.; Spinelli, S.; Pezzoni, G.; Mazotti, C.; Farrell, N.; Znino, F. *Mol. Pharm.* **1999**, (238)*55*, 528-534.
- Calvert, H. 8th International Symposium on Platinum and Other Metal Coordination Compounds in Cancer Chemotherapy, Oxford U.K., March 1999.

CR980420V